
President’s Message 

Hello Camellia Friends, 

The holidays are here and I hope everyone will enjoy them to the fullest. As 
the month of December arrives please keep in mind the Christmas 
Dinner 12/14/14 ,1:00 pm at Bel Piata on the corner of Kansas and 

Emerald in Modesto. There will be a gift exchange ($15.00 limit) and a 
cookie exchange. It will be lots of fun, we hope many will attend. 

This last month we had the privilege of our own Pete Warner speaking on 
the general topic of camellias. The things he covered were very interesting 

and informative even for seasoned camellia lovers. Thanks Pete for a 

good job well done.  

We are expecting excellent programs for the January and February 
meetings. In March we will have a mini show before our major presen-

tation at Gallo. April will bring another excellent program for you and 

May will be the outdoor BBQ. 

Happy thoughts and good health to you and your camellias. 

December 

Newsletter 
 

Camellia Society of Modesto                                       
2014-15 

Club meetings for the 2014-15 camellia season will be held at a new address: One Church (Bethel 
Campus) 2361 Scenic Dr, Modesto, CA.  We meet in the church Atrium.   Look for Camellia Club 
signs in the front parking lot.  Meetings are held on the second Sunday of each month (third Sun-
day in May)  

 December 14 Christmas Luncheon, see pg. 2             

 January 11  Speaker to be announced 

 February 8   Speaker:  Cindy Cook, “Square Foot Gardening” 

 March 8   Modesto Mini-Show 

 March 21-22  Camellia Show, Gallo Administration Building 

 April 12   Speaker to be announced 

 May 17   Annual Club Barbecue, location to be announced 

Meeting Dates For 2014 - 2015 

Christmas Rose (H) 



 
Dues are $10 per year, per family (with an email address for Society correspondence).  Or $15 

per year for USPS delivery. 

 

Join in on the fun.  Society membership includes: 

 Monthly afternoon meetings with excellent speakers. 

 A monthly newsletter with events and information. 

 Discounted prices on sales of hard to find camellia 

plants. 

 Access to expert camellia growers for answers to your 

questions. 

 An enjoyable group of people who love to grow and show camellias. 

Page 2 

Membership Renewal Time 

   O WHAT FUN! 
 

Please join us for our annual Christmas luncheon,                                

gift and cookie exchange.   

At Bel Piatto Restaurant which is located at 1000 Kansas Avenue, Modesto.                 
Reservations must bereceived by December 1st.  Cost is $10 per person                

(normally $16.41). 

RSVP to either Barbara Bort 209-537-9945 or Pat Warner 209-576-0831. 

The Buffet includes salad, bread, drinks and the three following pastas : 

Penne Piatto:  Italian sausage w/garlic, basil, and diced tomatoes.  Marinara sauce finished with cream and fresh 

spinach. 

Fettuccini Primavera: Fettucini pasta and seasonal vegetables sautéed in a light creamy tomato sauce. 

Farfalle Gratinate:  Butterfly pasta with cream, porcini mushrooms, prosciutto, chicken and cheese 

crust. 

Wine may be purchased seprately. 

                                                         

Bring a wrapped gift to ex-

change, $15 limit.                

 

Bring 2 dozen cookies for the 

cookie exchange. 

 

 

                             RSVP TODAY!  
    

$10 

$15 

limit 



Camellia Culture Corner                Don Lesmeister 

 When we started growing Camellias in the mid 1970’s, Gibbing was 

a relatively new and extremely controversial subject.  The  Pro and Con 

sides were about as friendly and far apart as competing  political candidates.  

Today, the atmosphere is entirely different.  ALL Northern California  Ca-

mellia Shows are open to Gibbed flowers.  It is your decision to use Gib or 

not, but it is necessary to have  many flowers for the early shows, and to 

later have competitive blooms.  Since most of us have seen how to apply 

Gib,  this article mainly provides “secrets” on how to obtain award winning 

blooms. 

 AVAILABILITY-Go to the internet,  type in Ebay,  enter Gibberellic Acid.  Around 75 sites for Gibberel-

lic acid will appear, from 1 gram to 50 pounds.  Five grams will cost around $12 and will last for sev-

eral years.  One gram is enough to do around 300 buds.  Purchase the 90% rather than 20% Gib.  Keep 

your purchases to USA locations. 

WHEN-Start bud Gibbing around Turkey day.  Don’t do all at once.  A few once  or twice a week until  

January 1st will spread out the blooms.   

HOW MUCH- Good rule of thumb is not to Gib small 1  gallon  plants-don’t Gib all the buds on any  plant

-Six to Ten buds per 5 foot plant maximum. 

DURATION-The Gib in powdered form will last for many years if kept dry, out of the light and in a  cool 

location like a desk drawer or closet.   In liquid form,  it will last around a year, or until it changes 

color.   

BLOOM TIME-  Gibbed flowers will generally appear 50-70 days after Gibbing.  Cold weather will delay 

opening, warm days will speed up the process. 

TIME OF DAY- Most folks have their own time/weather conditions to apply Gib.  I prefer the warmer 

time of day,  like noon or so, and never on a rainy day. 

GIB TEMPERATURE-You can store your Gib in the refrigerator, but set out until it reaches room tem-

perature, before using.    Just like you taking a shower, plant pores more readily accept warm rather 

than cold water.   

IDENTIFICATION-  You can identify when you have gibbed,  by placing a different color yarn each time,  

a hole punch or paint on the leaves.   

STRENGTH- 17,000  to 20,000 parts per million of Gib works fine.  More is better doesn’t seem to work. 

RESULTS-My first attempts at gibbing were COMPLETE DISASTERS and I discontinued for several 

years.  Don’t get discouraged, with a few more attempts and knowledge, you will be very  pleased.   

PREPARATION- First,  put 2 ounces of water (preferably distilled) in a small clear glass.  Next, add one 

gram of powdered Gib (about the size of the eraser on a pencil).  Add ammonia, one drop at a time & 

stir, until the powder is about 95+% dissolved.   I prefer 28% ammonia, because it works faster and 

takes less.  It is more expensive & difficult to find in small quantities.  It will take around 5 drops to 

dissolve the powder.   Clear grocery store ammonia will work, but do not get sudsy, colored. or fla-

vored (like lemon), which  won’t work well.   It will take at least a dozen drops of this to dissolve the 

powder.   Some Gib instructions suggest using  91% rubbing alcohol  rather than ammonia.  Since Ca-

mellias are a hard, rather than soft tissued plant, the amount of alcohol required  can cause bud burn.   

APPLICATION-Break out the growth bud on a terminal flower bud to form a cup.  You can practice by 

using a terminal without a bud.  Refill the cup with your warm Gib solution, about 1 to 1½ drops.   Oc-

casionally  I have gone back after an hour and refilled the cup with more solution.  I can’t say with any 

certainty that this works, but I sure feel better.  

I have maintained records of EVERY bud I have gibbed over the past 20 or so years.  In trying to analyze 

this data, I have laid it end –to-end, and I can tell you with 100% certainty, that it has lead me exactly 
NOWHERE…….Good luck…. 
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February 7th Napa Camellia Society Show                                                                                                                      
The Meadows of Napa Valley, 1800 Atrium Parkway, Napa 94559.                                                                                 

Contact: Nancy McGowan-Russell, 707-545-7546 

 

February 14th  & 15th  San Francisco Peninsula Camellia Society Show,                                                                              
CAB Community Activities Building, 1400 Roosevelt Avenue, Redwood City.                                                                     

Contact: Linda Kancev, 650-574-1220  

 

February 21st  & 22nd  Camellia Society of Santa Clara County Show                                                                       
Community Recreation Center, 969 Kiely Blvd., Santa Clara.                                                                                      

Contact: John Mendoza, 408-249-5606 

 

February 28th  Open 

 

March 7th  & 8th  Camellia Society of Sacramento Show                                                                                          
Memorial Auditorium, 1515 J Street, Sacramento.                                                                                                       

Contact: Carol Schanz, 916-447-1969 or Don Lesmeister, 916-967-8420  

 

March 14th  & 15th  Northern California Camellia Society Show                                                                                           
St. Andrews Celebration Center, 1601 Mary Drive, Pleasant Hill.                                                                                  

Contact: Don Bergamini, 925-229-0775 or Bob Ehrhart, 925-937-0188 

 

March 21st & 22nd Camellia Society of Modesto Show                                                                                                  
Ernest & Julio Gallo Administration Building 600 Yosemite Blvd., Modesto.                                                                                                

Contact: Pete Warner, 209-576-0831 or Marvin Bort 209-537-9945 

 

March 28th Mini Show, Location to be determined                                                                                                   

Contact: Don Bergamini, 925-229-0775 or Bob Ehrhart, 925-937-0188 

 

Show Dates 2015 
Northern California Camellia Society 

Yuletide (S) 
Angel Wings (S) 
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Marvin Bort-President    209-537-9945 

Cindy Cook-VP    209-484-1369 

Sharon Adams-2nd VP    209-526-6627  

Shirley Ellis-Secretary   209-557-0736                                                                          

Barbara Bort-Treasurer   209-537-9945 

Maxine Lozano-Historian  209-522-4682 

Pete Warner-Show chair                                                                                                                        

Cindy Cook-Show Chair Assistant                                                                                   
Marvin Bort-Show Chair Assistant                                                                                   

Sharon Adams-Judges Chair                                                                                                                                               

Sylvia Ahrens-Publicity                                                                                                             

Hospitality-Your name here?                                                                                                             

Barbara Bort-Trophies                                                                                                             

Pat Warner-Newsletter                                                                                                            
Nick Clark-Webmaster                                       

Tony Miranda-Camellia Education                
Don Lesmeister– Guest Commentator 

Harlan Smith-Gallo Camellia Gardens                                                                                                                

Auxiliary Positions 

Camellia Society of Modesto Executive Board 2014-15 

 

Camellia Show Photo Contest 2015 
Our camellias will soon start to bloom.  As they do, grab your cameras and click   

away.  Enter your work in Modesto’s Camellia Photography Contest.  If your photo 

is a winner you not only will receive a trophy, but your photograph will be featured 

in the publications for the 2016 Camellia Show. 

 

 Photography Categories:    
                                 
 
                Single Camellia 
        Camellias Used in Landscaping 

        Camellias with Child or Pet 
 

 

Christmas Beauty (J) 

Star above Star (S) 

Winter’s Snowman (H) 

Mary Jo Pinherio is now living at 

Casa de Modesto 1745 Eldena 
Way room  #12. Her phone num-
ber is 209-579-3862.  She would 
love a phone call or visit.   

Tony Marinda Reports that Nattie  
is eating better and ñfeeling feistyò. 



Camellia Society of Modesto 

Marvin Bort, President 

2316 Glasgow Drive 

Ceres, CA 95307 

 

Snow Flurry (H) 

Snow Drop (H) 

Elfin Rose (S) 

 


